

Is England facing an opioid epidemic?

Antonia-Olivia Roberts^{1,2} and Georgia C Richards³ ©

Abstract

British Journal of Pain 2023, Vol. 17(3) 320–324 © The Author(s) 2023

Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/20494637231160684 journals.sagepub.com/home/bjp



The opioid crisis in the United States (US) is one of the most high-profile public health scandals of the 21st century with millions of people unknowingly becoming dependent on opioids. The United Kingdom (UK) had the world's highest rate of opioid consumption in 2019, and opiate-related drug poisoning deaths have increased by 388% since 1993 in England and Wales. This article explores the epidemiological definitions of public health emergencies and epidemics in the context of opioid use, misuse, and mortality in England, to establish whether England is facing an opioid crisis.

Keywords

Chronic pain, pain clinics, pain management, pain, low back pain

The opioid crisis in the United States (US) is one of the most high-profile public health scandals of the 21st century with millions of people unknowingly becoming dependent on opioids. The United Kingdom (UK) had the world's highest rate of opioid consumption in 2019,¹ and opiate-related drug poisoning deaths have increased by 388% since 1993 in England and Wales.² This article explores the epidemiological definitions of public health emergencies and epidemics in the context of opioid use, misuse, and mortality in England, to establish whether England is facing an opioid crisis.

Definitions

Definitions applied to public health problems have extensive economic and social impact. The World Health Organization (WHO) received backlash after declaring the spread of H1N1, a pandemic in 2009; a virus that caused fewer deaths than the average flu season.^{3–5} This was because their criteria for defining pandemics were based on the geographic distribution of cases and lacked the inclusion of morbidity or mortality.⁶ Post-2009, the criteria for pandemics have been abandoned in favour of a case-by-case approach.⁷ The United States (US) Centre for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) defines an epidemic as 'the occurrence of more cases of disease, injury or other health condition than expected in a given area or among a specific group of persons during a particular period⁸. The Dictionary of Epidemiology defines an epidemic as 'the occurrence in a community or region of cases of an illness... clearly in excess of normal expectancy⁹. The overdose and death of more than 932,000 people from opioids since 1999¹⁰ in the US was deemed a 'public health emergency', a term not defined by the WHO or CDC.

The US public health emergency

On 26 October 2017, the then US President, Donald Trump, and the Department of Health and Human Sciences (HHS) declared the increasing number of opioid overdose deaths a 'public health emergency'.¹¹ The HHS defined a public health emergency as the 'need for health care services to respond to a disaster... or other significant or catastrophic event'.¹² This definition also does not include the extent of morbidity or

Corresponding author:

Georgia C Richards, Centre for Evidence-Based Medicine, University of Oxford, UK. Email: georgia.richards@phc.ox.ac.uk

¹Medical Sciences Division, University of Oxford, Oxford, UK ²Green Templeton College, University of Oxford, Oxford, UK ³Centre for Evidence-Based Medicine, Nuffield Department of Primary Care Health Sciences, University of Oxford, Oxford, UK

mortality. Public health experts have established a definition for public health emergencies which incorporates health consequences, their causes, and precipitating events, where the 'scale, timing, or unpredictability threatens to overwhelm routine capabilities'.¹³ Trump resisted pressure from the Presidential Opioid Commission to declare a more serious 'national emergency', which could allow emergency relief funds to be used.^{14,15} Therefore, the decision of the US to declare a public health emergency rather than a national epidemic may have been influenced by political and financial motivations.

There were three distinct hallmarks of the US opioid crisis; the widespread increase in opioid prescribing with subsequent opioid dependence and addiction; increased use of street opioids, including heroin; and subsequently, the introduction of highly potent synthetic opioids such as fentanyl.

Part one: Opioid prescribing and deaths

The crisis in the US began in the mid-1990s with the excessive prescribing of opioids, in part due to aggressive marketing tactics by pharmaceutical companies¹⁶ and small, poorly conducted trials and case reports assessing opioid efficacy.¹⁷⁻¹⁹ The widespread prescribing of opioids in the US led to a death rate of 20.7 per 100,000 people in 2020.²⁰ In England, the opioid death rate has been substantially lower at 4.0 per 100,000 people in 2020, yet the prescribing of high-dose and long-acting opioids increased by 457% from 1998 to 2018.21,22 The differences in death rates may be driven by the contrasting healthcare systems. The UK's National Health Service (NHS) provides universal access to healthcare and has a centralised model of primary care services whereby patients must register with a single general practice. In the US, the physician network is decentralised, enabling patients to 'doctor shop' to collect multiple opioid prescriptions. Furthermore, the US has direct-to-consumer marketing of pharmaceuticals, which increases demand and knowledge of opioids as a 'quick fix' for all pain conditions.

Although the opioid death rate is lower in England than the US, England is still experiencing higher than expected rates of mortality and morbidity from opioids. Opioid-related hospitalisations increased by 49% from 2008 to 2018,²³ and the number of people receiving treatment for prescription and over-the-counter (OTC) drug misuse also increased between 2009 and 2016.²⁴ Factors that contributed to the increased opioid mortality and morbidity in England may include the socio-economic fallout from the 2008 financial crisis, higher unemployment rates and deprivation, and the increasing ageing population that puts more people at risk of developing chronic non-cancer pain.^{22,25,26} However, mortality statistics in England and Wales do not distinguish between the source of opioid involved in drug poisonings (i.e., prescribed, illicit, or a combination). Although, the number of methadone-related deaths significantly increased in England in 2021,² and methadone is mainly used in opioid substitution therapy to treat misuse, suggesting that part of the increase is due to the illicit use of opioids.² Whilst the volume of opioids prescribed in the NHS has declined modestly since 2017,²² the outcomes of this reduction remain unclear.

Part two: Street heroin

The second stage of the US opioid crisis began in 2010 with the move from prescribed to street drugs, such as heroin.¹⁶ In the US, an analysis of National Survey on Drug Use and Health data showed that recent heroin use was 19 times higher amongst those with prior non-medical use of pain medicines.²⁷ In the US, 0.2% of the population over 12 years old had a heroin use disorder,²⁸ and in 2020, there were 3.97 heroin overdose deaths per 100,000.²⁹ In England, the heroin and morphine death rate in 2020 was 2.34 per 100,000, which has risen by 667% since 1993.² However, in England, statistics on heroin deaths are not separated from morphine-related deaths, and it is not possible to determine whether they were from prescribed or illicit sources, or a combination, as both drugs are available as prescriptions (e.g. diamorphine; however, only a small number of prescriptions of diamorphine are dispensed as they require a license from the Home Office).^{30,31} Between 2010 and 2012, there was a decrease in the number of deaths from heroin and morphine because of a 'heroin drought' in England, which reduced the supply.³² However, since 2013 the supply of heroin has increased in England, which may be driving the increased mortality.³² Other factors that may be increasing the mortality may include the ageing of heroin users who commenced heroin during the heroin 'epidemic' of the 1980s-1990s.³³ Heroin usage confers complex health problems and added vulnerability to overdose.³²

Part three: Synthetic opioids (fentanyls)

The third wave of the US opioid crisis started in 2013 as usage and deaths related to synthetic opioids, primarily fentanyl, increased.¹⁶ Synthetic opioids are more potent than naturally occurring opioids; fentanyl is 50–100 times stronger than morphine.³⁴ In the US,

the death rate for synthetic opioids excluding methadone was 21.4 per 100,000 in 2021.³⁵ In comparison, the fentanyl death rate in England was 0.223 per 100,000 in 2021. One of the predictive factors for rates of fentanyl overdose in the US was the rate of opioid prescribing.³⁶ Whilst fentanyl-related deaths remained fewer than 10 per year from 1998 to 2009 in England, they reached 79 deaths in 2017.³⁷ Similar increases were found for fentanyl analogue-related deaths, from fewer than 5 deaths per year until 2016 to 51 deaths in 2017.³⁷ However, it is not possible to determine whether these opioids were prescribed, illicit, or both. Despite the rate of synthetic opioid-related deaths in England being less than the US, the recent increase is concerning and requires close monitoring and the provision of services.³²

Access to health services in England

A key factor in determining whether a public health emergency has occurred is the extent to which health services are impacted. In England, the number of people in treatment for problems with prescription and OTC medicines has increased by 38%, from 4800 people in 2009 to 6600 people in 2016.²⁴ However, the proportion of people using opioids who were in treatment has decreased from a peak of 65% in 2008–2009 to 54% in 2019–2020.³⁸ Although, fewer opioid users are completing treatment successfully, and a higher proportion of people in treatment for opioid use are dying.^{38,24} Concerningly, the funding for addiction services has also decreased, which has resulted in high caseload numbers for staff in treatment services.³⁸ Access to chronic pain services also remains inadequate in England and Wales.³⁹ A National Pain Audit of specialist pain services in England and Wales between 2010 and 2014 found that services fell below the recommended standards of care, with few clinics achieving evidence-based recommended waiting times and an availability of multidisciplinary staffing.⁴⁰ Therefore, it appears that access to addiction and chronic pain services are inadequate in England.

Chronic non-cancer pain

Opioids have been commonly prescribed for people with chronic non-cancer pain. In the UK, a cross-sectional study in primary care found that 88% of strong opioids were prescribed to people for non-cancer pain between 2000 and 2010.⁴³ In the US, an analysis of commercial and public health insurance data found that 51% of people prescribed opioids had

non-cancer pain.⁴⁴ However, the prevalence of chronic pain in the US is reported to be lower than the UK. A systematic review of population studies found that between one-third and one-half of the adult population in the UK reported chronic pain,⁴¹ whereas one in five was reported in the US.⁴² However, definitions for chronic pain and data collection methods can vary.

Clinical guidelines for the management of chronic primary pain were published by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) in April 2021, which advise against the use of opioids.⁴⁵ These guidelines were the first to recognise chronic primary pain as a condition in its own right. However, since the introduction of the guidelines, 47% of people with chronic pain still report the use of opioids.⁴⁶ One of the drivers of prescribing opioids for chronic pain is that the preferred treatments are non-pharmacological interventions, including exercise and cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT),⁴⁵ which are difficult to ensure engagement and harder to access for people in deprived areas in England.

Conclusions

England has experienced a dramatic increase in the prescribing of opioids concurrent with a rise in opioidrelated deaths and the number of people seeking treatment for prescription opioid misuse. Whilst opioid mortality rates in England have not reached the levels of the US, the harms of opioid use and mortality have continued to increase. Therefore, the situation in England can be defined as an opioid epidemic but not a public health emergency like the US, as opioid addiction, overdose, and deaths have not yet threatened to overwhelm routine health services. However, it appears that England is facing a chronic pain emergency where investment and access to pain services for people with chronic pain and addiction are urgently needed.

Declaration of conflicting interests

The author(s) declared the following potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: AOR has no interests to declare. GCR is the director of a limited company that is independently contracted to work as an epidemiologist and teach. GCR received scholarships (2017–2020) from the NHS National Institute of Health Research (NIHR) School for Primary Care Research (SPCR), the Naji Foundation, and the Rotary Foundation to study for a DPhil at the University of Oxford.

Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

ORCID iD

Georgia C Richards 💿 https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0244-5620

References

- Jayawardana S, Forman R, Johnston-Webber C, et al. Global consumption of prescription opioid analgesics between 2009–2019: a country-level observational study. *EClinicalMedicine* 2021; 42: 101198.
- Breen P and Butt A.Deaths related to drug poisoning in England and Wales: 2021 registrations, 2022, https:// www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/ deathsrelatedtodrugpoisoninginenglandandwales/ 2021registrations (accessed 31 October 2022).
- Singer BJ, Thompson RN and Bonsall MB. The effect of the definition of 'pandemic' on quantitative assessments of infectious disease outbreak risk. *Sci Rep* 2021; 11: 2547.
- Morens DM, Folkers GK and Fauci AS. What is a pandemic? J Infect Dis 2009; 200: 1018–1021.
- Doshi P. The elusive definition of pandemic influenza. Bull World Health Organ 2011; 89: 532–538.
- World Health Organization. Pandemic influenza preparedness and response: a WHO guidance document, 2009, https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/ 44123/9789241547680_eng.pdf?sequence=1& isAllowed=y (accessed 31 October 2022).
- Mackenzie D. Covid-19: why won't the WHO officially declare a coronavirus pandemic? *New Scientist* 2020; 245: 7.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Sciences. *Principles of Epidemiology in public health practice*. Atlanta, Georgia: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), 2006, p. 7.
- Porta M. A dictionary of Epidemiology. 6th ed. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2014.
- Drug overdose deaths. Centres for disease Control and prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/deaths/ index.html (2022, accessed 31 October 2022).
- 11. Lynch DJ. *Trump declares opioids 'public health emergency'*. Financial Times 2017.
- National Disaster Medical System. Memorandum of agreement among the departments of homeland security, health and human services, veterans affairs, and defense, 2005, https://www.jcs.mil/Portals/36/Documents/ Doctrine/Interorganizational_Documents/dhs_moa_ diaster_med_system2005.pdf (accessed 14 October 2022).

- Nelson C, Lurie N, Wasserman J, et al. Conceptualizing and defining public health emergency preparedness. *Am J Public Health* 2007; 97: S9–S11.
- Haffajee RL and Frank RG. Making the opioid public health emergency effective. *JAMA Psychiatry* 2018; 75: 767–768.
- 15. Siemaszko C. One in three Americans took prescription opioid painkillers in 2015 Survey says. NBC News 2017.
- DeWeerdt S. Tracing the US opioid crisis to its roots. Nature 2019; 573: S10–S12.
- 17. Porter J and Jick H. Addiction rare in patients treated with narcotics. *N Engl J Med* 1980; 302: 123–123.
- Moulin DE, Iezzi A, Amireh R, et al. Randomised trial of oral morphine for chronic non-cancer pain. *Lancet* 1996; 347: 143–147.
- Jamison RN, Raymond SA, Slawsby EA, et al. Opioid therapy for chronic noncancer back pain. *Spine* 1976; 23: 2591–2600.
- Overdose death rates involving opioids, by type, United States, 1999-2019. NIDA. https://nida.nih.gov/researchtopics/trends-statistics/overdose-death-rates (2022, accessed 31 October 2022).
- 21. Breen P and Manders B. Deaths related to drug poisoning in England and Wales: 2020 registrations, 2022, https://www. ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/ deathsrelatedtodrugpoisoninginenglandandwales/2020 (accessed 31 October 2022).
- Curtis HJ, Croker R, Walker AJ, et al. Opioid prescribing trends and geographical variation in England, 1998– 2018: a retrospective database study. *Lancet Psychiatry* 2019; 6: 140–150.
- Friebel R and Maynou L. Trends and characteristics of hospitalisations from the harmful use of opioids in England between 2008 and 2018: population-based retrospective cohort study. *J R Soc Med* 2022; 115: 173–185.
- 24. Burkinshaw P, Knight J, Anders P, et al. An evidence review of the outcomes that can be expected of drug misuse treatment in England. London, UK: ReportPublic Health England 2017.
- Vandoros S, Gong X and Kawachi I. The link between unemployment and opioid prescribing. An instrumental variable approach using evidence from England. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 1978; 75: 357–364.
- Friebel R, Yoo KJ and Maynou L. Opioid abuse and austerity: evidence on health service use and mortality in England. Soc Sci Med 2022; 298: 114511.
- Muhuri PK, Gfroerer JC and Davies MC. Associations of nonmedical pain reliever use and initiation of heroin use in the United States. Report. USA: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration 2013.
- What is the scope of heroin use in the United States? Report, National Institute on Drug Abuse. USA 2018. https://

nida.nih.gov/publications/research-reports/heroin/ scope-heroin-use-inunited-states (accessed 26 October 2022).

- National Institute on Drug Abuse. Overdose death rates, 2022, https://nida.nih.gov/researchtopics/trendsstatistics/overdose-death-rates (accessed 10 November 2022).
- Diamorphine hydrochloride (Systemic). Open Prescribing, https://openprescribing.net/chemical/0407020K0/ (accessed October 31, 2022).
- Poulter HL, Moore H, Crow Ret al. Diamorphine assisted treatment in Middlesbrough: a UK drug treatment case study. J Subst Use 2022; 1–7.
- ACMD. Reducing opioid-related deaths in the UK. UK: Report 2016, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/576560/ACMD-Drug-Related-Deaths-Report-161212.pdf (accessed 31 October 2022).
- Morgan N. The heroin epidemic of the 1980s and 1990s and its effect on crime trends - then and now. Home Office, UK: Report 2014.
- 34. Fentanyl Fact Sheet. DEA. https://www.dea.gov/ factsheets/fentanyl (accessed 31 October 2022).
- National Vital Statistics System.Provisional drug overdose death counts. centers for disease control and prevention https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drugoverdose-data.htm (2022, accessed 31 October 2022).
- Marks C, Abramovitz D, Donnelly CA, et al. Identifying counties at risk of high overdose mortality burden during the emerging fentanyl epidemic in the USA: a predictive statistical modelling study. *Lancet Public Health* 2021; 6: e720–e728.
- 37. Office for National Statistics. Number of drug-related poisonings where fentanyl and fentanyl analogues were mentioned on the death certificate 2019, https://www. ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/

births de aths and marriages/de aths/adhocs/ 10467numberofdrugrelatedpoisoningswherefentany landfentanylanalogueswerementionedonthedeath certificate (accessed 23 January 2023).

- Black C. Review of drugs part two: prevention, treatment and recovery: annexes. UK: Report for the Department of Health and Social Care 2021.
- McGhie J and Grady K. Where now for UK chronic pain management services? Br J Anaesth 2016; 116: 159–162.
- Price C, de C Williams AC, Smith BH, et al. The national pain audit for specialist pain services in England and Wales 2010–2014. Br J Pain 2019; 13: 185–193.
- Fayaz A, Croft P, Langford RM, et al. Prevalence of chronic pain in the UK: a systematic review and metaanalysis of population studies. *BMJ Open* 2016; 6: e010364.
- 42. Yong RJ, Mullins PM and Bhattacharyya N. Prevalence of chronic pain among adults in the United States. *Pain* 2022; 163: e328–e332.
- Zin CS, Chen L-C and Knaggs RD. Changes in trends and pattern of strong opioid prescribing in primary care. *Eur J Pain* 2014; 18: 1343–1351.
- Sullivan MD, Edlund MJ, Fan M-Y, et al. Trends in use of opioids for non-cancer pain conditions 2000–2005 in Commercial and Medicaid insurance plans: The TROUP study. *Pain* 2008; 138: 440–449.
- 45. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Chronic pain (primary and secondary) in over 16s: assessment of all chronic pain and management of chronic primary pain, https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng193 (2021, accessed 31 October 2022).
- 46. Zambelli Z, Halstead EJ, Iles R, et al. The 2021 NICE guidelines for assessment and management of chronic pain: a cross-sectional study mapping against a sample of 1,000* in the community. *Br J Pain* 2022; 16: 439–449.